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From the desk of Village President Greg Hribal
As you read this, SBC Waste Solutions is now fully 

transitioned into being the waste hauler for the 
Village of Westchester.  Due to the expiration of the 
Waste Management contract this July, seeking new 
and competitive pricing was an important part of the 
contractor review process. Most importantly, garbage 
collection days are not changing, and we hope residents 
will utilize all of the enhanced services being provided by 
SBC.  Please read the information mailed to your home or 
visit the SBC Waste Solutions website to learn about all of 
the available pickup services offered. 

I had the pleasure of swearing in Police Officer Kevin 
Tierney as a Sergeant and newly hired firefighter Carmelo 
Rodriguez.  Kevin Tierney, previously working in the police 
investigation’s unit, replaced recently retired Sergeant 
Russell Newton Jr. who retired after working in Westchester 
for 38 years.  Best of luck in retirement officer Newton, and 
thank you for your years of dedication.   

Wedgewood Bridge groundbreaking occurred on June 
17th.  The village received bridge program funding through 
the Illinois Department of Transportation covering 80% 
of the costs involved with a complete replacement of the 
bridge scheduled to be compete by the fall.  Similar to the 
Gladstone Bridge project last year, the roadway will be 
closed throughout the project as the 70-year-old bridge is 
replaced. 

West 40 is currently working towards completing 
demolition of the former St. Joseph High School building 
in 12 weeks. The North building is the only building being 
removed during this project and interior work on the South 
building will begin soon.   They have obtained the needed 
permits and have advised they will be working weekdays 
between 7am and 3 pm.  On rare occasions, there may 
be some work done on Saturdays depending on weather 
and the progress of the contractors.  They have advised 
the village that their contactors will be utilizing various 
methods to keep vibrations and dust to a minimum. 

A complete list of construction updates can be found on 
our website detailing planned work for the coming weeks 
outlining some temporary road closures and updated 
plans as the projects progress.  Those living in affected 
areas are provided hand delivered letters to advise of the 
start of a project, potential parking restrictions on certain 
days and other relevant information such as sidewalk, 
curb or driveway replacement schedules.  These notices 
are placed at the front doors for those not home. 

This year the Village, Westchester Park District and 
Chamber of Commerce are partnering for a Party in the 
Park scheduled for Friday and Saturday July 12-13 at the 
Westchester Community Park located at 10201 Bond.  
Food, music, games and activities are planned. Come by 
and visit July 12th from 4pm-10pm and July 13th from 
12pm to 10pm. Music by Arra, High Stakes, Bi-Polar Bear 
and more are scheduled.  

Are you planning to be out of town on vacation or gone 
for the summer visiting family? Visit our website or call the 

Westchester Police Department if you plan on being away 
from home with no one staying at the house and the police 
department will conduct a vacation watch around your 
home during your trip. We just need your name, address, 
phone number and information on any local key holder 
or neighbor to contact in the event of an emergency. 

Lastly, Please support the Westchester Food Pantry 
this summer with a donation of $40 and receive nearly 
$90 in incentives at local restaurants. Restaurants such 
as Aviator Coffee, ThiThi’s, GP Italiano are a few of the 
sponsors participating to help support the pantry.  In a 
recent discussion with the Executive Director, Amanda 
Grant, I was advised that the number of those in need 
has dramatically increased over the past year.  Support 
through volunteering and contributions is always a way to 
support the mission of providing food assistance in those 
in need.  For those unaware the Westchester Food Pantry 
is located at 1938 Mannheim Road. 

Swearing in of Sergeant Kevin Tierney

Swearing in of Firefighter/Paramedic Carmelo 
Rodriguez
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Fire

New Firefighters Help Deliver New Baby!
Shortly after 2am on Tuesday, June 11, 2024, 

Firefighter/Paramedics from the Westchester 
Fire Department received a call of a woman 
actively in labor.

Upon their arrival 2 of our newest 
department members FF/PM Reilly Curran 
and FF/PM Mark Krueger along with the 
assistance of Captain Sean O’Connor and 
FF/PM Kevin Dotson assisted the mother 
who had given birth. The medics were able to 
apply a cord clamp which allowed the father 
the opportunity to cut the cord. Mother and 
baby were assessed and baby’s cries were 
said to be strong. With the assistance of 
Broadview Fire Department both the new 
Mother and baby were transported to the 
hospital without incident. 

Both FF/PM Curran and FF/PM Mark 
Krueger were given Stork pins by Interim 
Chief Carl Reina along with EMS Coordinator 
Lieutenant Eric Biskup. Both Firefighter/
Paramedics shared this sentiment: “These 
are the types of calls you train for, certainly 
not your everyday call, but one we were glad 
to be part of.”

Fireworks Safety 
According to the National Fire Protection 

Association (NFPA), fireworks started an 
estimated 12,264 fires in 2021, including 
2,082 structure fires, 316 vehicle fires, and 
9,866 outside and other fires. These fires 
caused 29 civilian injuries and $59 million 
in direct property damage. These fires are 
not only caused by commercial/consumer 
fireworks, but also by unregulated novelty 
fireworks that are sometimes purchased at 
local supermarkets.

In addition to fireworks, novelties such as 
sparklers, snappers, and poppers are very 
dangerous. Sparklers account for the greatest 
number of fireworks injuries, and often to the 
youngest victims. Every year, young children 
can be found along parade routes and at 
festivals with sparklers in hand, but sparklers 

are a lot more dangerous than most people 
think.

Sparklers burn at about 2,000 degrees – 
hot enough to melt some metals. Sparklers 
can quickly ignite clothing, and children 
have received severe burns from dropping 
sparklers on their feet. According to the 
NFPA, sparklers alone account for more than 
25% of emergency room visits for fireworks 
injuries.  

Consider using safer alternatives, such 
as glow sticks, confetti poppers or colored 
streamers.

(All information was found courtesy of the 
NFPA website) 

What Exactly is Hydrant Flushing?
What is Hydrant Flushing?
Hydrant flushing involves quickly releasing 

water from fire hydrants to maintain the 
quality of the city’s water system. This 
controlled action ensures proper water flow 
in hydrants for firefighters, residents, and 
businesses. The Westchester Fire Department 
conducts this testing once a year.

Why Do We Do It?
Hydrant flushing is an essential preventative 

maintenance strategy to ensure the safety 
and quality of the public water supply.

Optimize Water Quality: Flushing removes 
sediment and minerals from the water 
mains, improving the color, odor, and taste of 
the water.

Maintain System Efficiency: It clears away 
rusty or contaminated water, ensuring 
the water main is in optimal condition for 
firefighting and in the event of water main 
breaks.

Identify Issues: The process helps water 
operators identify broken or inoperable 
valves, ensuring they work at their maximum 
potential.

Support Firefighting: Firefighters rely 
on hydrants to assess flow rate and water 
pressure, which is crucial for effective fire-

ground operations.
Temporary Effects
Reduced Water Pressure and Flow: 

Residents may notice a temporary reduction 
in water pressure and flow during hydrant 
flushing.

Discolored Water: The process can stir up 
minerals, causing water discoloration that 

may appear rusty or tea-colored. While this 
discoloration is usually safe to drink, it can 
stain clothes and dishes. Discoloration occurs 
due to iron and other minerals being stirred 
up during the flushing process. Even if you 
live outside the immediate hydrant flushing 
area, you may still notice discolored water 
because the water system is all connected.

WESTCHESTER FIRE BLOTTER
2024-1329
10400 Block of Preston
5/26/2024
The Westchester Fire Department was called 

to the scene for the boat that was on fire. Upon 
arrival at scene crew found heavy smoke and 
flames coming from a boat in the back yard of 
the residence. There was fire exposure to the 
fence line (approximately 20-35 linear feet) 
and shed. Engine 26 pulled rear skid hose load 
to the back yard of residence and extinguished 
the fire impinging on the boat, shed and fence 
line. Westchester fire chief is investigating cause 
and origin of fire.

Resident said that a passerby knocked on his 
door telling him that something in his back yard 

was on fire which is when the resident called 
911. Homeowner said that he installed the new 
lithium ion batteries in the boat within the last 
week. Power was cut to the shed at the breaker 
by resident and verified by FD personnel. 

2024-1324 
2200 Block of Sherwood
5/25/2024 
The Westchester Fire Department was called 

to the scene for a garage fire. Upon arrival at 
scene crew found heavy black smoke coming 
from detached garage in the rear of the 
dispatched location. Crew pulled two skid hose 
loads off the back of Engine 26 and made entry 
to garage via door on south side of building. 
Hillside FD cut main door on front of garage 

and put second skid load into service helping 
with extinguishment. Broadview FD pulled 
siding and awning exposing the area in search 
of fire extension. Fire was extinguished and 
Chief 25 and Hillside fire investigator began 
investigation of the cause and origin.Crews 
disconnected the fuse to the garage cutting the 
power. Resident noted that the fuse controlled 
lights in kitchen and bathroom in the house. 
Crew advised resident to have licensed and 
bonded qualified electrician service panel as 
panel is not to code.

2024-1452 
10000 Block of Roosevelt 
6/7/2024 
WFD rescue companies responded for the 

outdoor gas leak where a construction worker 
struck a gas line. Upon arrival WFD companies 
noted a strong hissing sound of a gas line. 

Truck 25 deployed an 1 3/4” cross-lay hose 
for fire protection coverage. T25 hit a hydrant 
and made a positive water source. C2 and 
rescue company members provided plug 
and dike and duct tape to the hissing gas line. 
Rescue companies secured that gas line. Chief 
25 contacted central dispatch and had Nicor 
respond out. Nicor arrived and clamped the 
pipe.

Problem was mitigated by Nicor and the fire 
department. 
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Police

WESTCHESTER POLICE BLOTTER

All defendants are considered innocent 
until proven guilty in a court of law.

24-01791 
05/10/2024 9:05PM 
TRAFFIC STOP 
CERMAK RD & NEWCASTLE AVE 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a vehicle 

perform a traffic infraction. Jose Moreno, 
30, Chicago, was cited for Speeding, 
Operating Uninsured Motor Vehicle, 
Operating a Motor Vehicle while License 
Suspended, and Failure to Properly 
Secure Child under 8 in appropriate Child 
Restraint System. Moreno was issued a 
Citation & Notice and given a court date at 
the 4th District Cook County Courthouse 
in Maywood, IL. 

24-01809 
05/11/2024 10:03PM 
WARRANT ARREST 
10000 BLK ROOSEVELT RD 
WPD Officers were dispatched to the 

10000 block of Roosevelt Rd for an open 
911 line. Officers arrived and were advised 
of a disturbance that has occured. All 
parties were interviewed on the scene, 
and Officers determined no disturbance 
occured. During the interview process 
during a name check it was discovered that 
one of the subjects had a no bond warrant 
of out of Will County for Failure to Appear 
for DUI. Angel Cervantes-Lake, 27, Ottawa 
was taken into custody and turned over to 
Will County Sheriff Police. 

24-01812 
05/12/2024 10:19AM 
TRAFFIC STOP 
CERMAK RD & SUNNYSIDE AVE 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a 

vehicle perform a traffic infraction. Fatima 
Mendoza-Beltran 24, Cicero, was cited 
for Speeding, Operating a Motor Vehicle 
while Registration Suspended, No Valid 
Insurance and No Valid Drivers License. 
Mendoza-Beltran was issued a Citation & 
Notice and given a court date at the 4th

24-01894 

05/18/2024 1:12AM 
TRAFFIC STOP 
1100 BLK MANNHEIM RD 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a vehicle 

perform a traffic infraction. Debora 
Williams, 56, Chicago, was cited for One 
Felony Count of Aggravated Driving 
while License Revoked, Driving without 
Headlights, No Valid Insurance, and 
Driving while License Revoked. Williams 
was issued a Citation & Notice and given a 
court date at the 4th District Cook County 
Courthouse in Maywood, IL. 

24-01908 
05/18/2024 11:49PM 
DOMESTIC BATTERY 
WESTCHESTER, IL 
53 year old man from Berkeley finds 

himself charged in Cook County Circuit 
Court with one count of Domestic Battery 
following an incident. Cecil Mackey, 53, 
was taken into custody, processed and 
then transported to the 4th District Cook 
County Courthouse in Maywood for a 
bond hearing. 

24-01962 
05/21/2024 8:28PM 
THEFT 
9916 ROOSEVELT RD 
WPD Units responded to 9916 Roosevelt 

Rd for a subject that stole money from the 
register. Subject was located by responding 
Officers in the area of Gladstone St and 
Bristol Ave. A subject was detained and 
confessed of the crime. Cook County 
States Attorney Office was contacted and 
denied Felony charges, but approved Class 
A Misdemeanor Theft. Elijah Newbern, 31, 
Westchester, was issued a Citation & Notice 
and given a court date at the 4th District 
Cook County Courthouse in Maywood, IL 

24-01986 
05/22/2024 6:43PM 
TRAFFIC STOP 
2100 BLK MANNHEIM RD 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a 

vehicle perform a traffic infraction. Gilier 

Amezquita-Oliveros, 33, Brookfield, Jose 
Moreno, 30, Chicago, was cited for Driving 
without a Valid License. Amezquita-
Oliveros was issued a Citation & Notice 
and given a court date at the 4th District 
Cook County Courthouse in Maywood, IL.

24-02041 
05/25/2024 4:20PM 
TRAFFIC STOP 
WESTCHESTER BLVD & CERMAK RD 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a vehicle 

perform a traffic infraction. Luis Montanez, 
28, Chicago, was cited for Driving under 
the Influence of Alcohol, and Alcohol 
Concentration in breath is .08 or greater. 
Montanez was issued a Citation & Notice 
and given a court date at the 4th District 
Cook County Courthouse in Maywood, IL. 

24-02111 
05/30/2024 4:49AM 
TRAFFIC STOP 
CERMAK RD & WOLF RD 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a 

vehicle perform a traffic infraction. Nelson 
Quintana-Cunuhay, 25, Chicago, was cited 
for Disregarding a Traffic Control Device, 
No Valid Insurance, and No Valid Drivers 
License. QuintanaCunuhay was issued a 
Citation & Notice and given a court date at 
the 4th District Cook County Courthouse 
in Maywood, IL. 

24-02120 
05/30/2024 2:06PM 
TRAFFIC STOP 
10300 BLK ROOSEVELT RD 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a vehicle 

perform a traffic infraction. Michael 
Farino, 59, Westchester, was cited for 
Suspended Registration and Driving while 
License Suspended. Farino was issued a 
Citation & Notice and given a court date at 
the 4th District Cook County Courthouse 
in Maywood, IL. 

24-02125 
05/30/2024 9:15PM 
TRAFFIC STOP 

10300 BLK ROOSEVELT RD 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a 

vehicle perform a traffic infraction. Gitsu 
Guerra-Guevara, 30, Chicago, was cited 
for Speeding, No Valid Drivers License, 
and Not Properly securing a Child under 8 
years of age. Guerra-Guevara was issued a 
Citation & Notice and given a court date at 
the 4th District Cook County Courthouse 
in Maywood, IL. 

24-02128 
05/31/2024 1:58AM 
TRAFFIC STOP 2
300 BLK WESTWOOD DR 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a vehicle 

perform a traffic infraction. William Bell, 
40, Riverdale, was cited for Driving while 
License Revoked and Speeding. Bell was 
issued a Citation & Notice and given a 
court date at the 4th District Cook County 
Courthouse in Maywood, IL.

24-02157 
06/02/2024 5:29AM 
TRAFFIC STOP 
11200 BLK CERMAK RD 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a vehicle 

perform a traffic infraction. Juan DeJesus-
Ileras, 31, Cicero, was cited for Improper 
Lane Usage, No Valid Insurance, Driving 
while License Suspended, and Illegal 
Transportation of Cannabis. DeJeus-Illeras 
was issued a Citation & Notice and given a 
court date at the 4th District Cook County 
Courthouse in Maywood, IL. 

24-02229 
06/06/2024 5:13AM 
TRAFFIC STOP 
2100 BLK MANNHEIM RD 
WPD Officer on patrol observed a vehicle 

perform a traffic infraction. Armando 
Santillan-Coria, 51, Chicago, was cited 
for Speeding, Expired Registration, 
Suspended Registration, No Valid License, 
and No Valid Insurance. Santillan-Coria 
was issued a Citation & Notice and given a 
court date at the 4th District Cook County 
Courthouse in Maywood, IL.

As we look across this nation, we see 
a world spinning out of control in every 
capacity and at every level around the 
globe. I would like to take this time 
to ask our residents to remember the 
Police Officers serving your community 
24/7, 365 days a year, including 
holidays. In the last four months, 55 
Police Officers have been killed in the 
line of duty across the United States, 
protecting their communities, along 
with six Police K9 Dogs who were killed 
while protecting their officers. We are 
only halfway through the year, and 
police officers are facing more serious 

crimes involving guns, with fewer 
repercussions for the offenders. In my 
35 years as a police officer, I have not 
seen such civil unrest since the 1960s. 
Police officers today are dealing with 
more advanced types of crimes, being 
overworked due to officer shortages, 
and facing a constant rise in crime with 
new trends.

I am very proud to serve as the Chief 
of Police for Westchester, a department 
with officers who work diligently 
every day to serve and protect our 
residents, often outnumbered by those 
who seek to take advantage of our 

community. The job has become more 
dangerous over the past five years, with 
individuals becoming more aggressive 
toward society and police officers. We 
are handling more calls for service 
involving guns, and police officers 
must have more patience, knowledge, 
and higher tolerance levels, sometimes 
at the cost of their own lives.

Please keep all police officers in 
your thoughts, especially Westchester 
Police officers, as they respond to calls 
for service each day, walking into the 
unknown and hoping to return home 
to their loved ones at the end of their 

shift.
They say, “Blessed are those that 

serve.” I truly hope that’s true, because 
despite the challenges, our officers 
remain dedicated and resilient, always 
striving to find the light and make a 
positive difference in our community.

Sincerely,
Chief Daniel Babich 

Police Memorials Across the United States
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One of the most celebrated holidays 
in the United States, the Fourth of 
July, can sometimes be a challenge for 
law enforcement across the nation. 
Every year, as the sun sets, the sky 
is illuminated by powerful fireworks 
being set off in all directions. These 
fireworks can cause serious damage 
if they land improperly. As a Chief 
of Police with 36 Fourth of July 
celebrations under my belt, my focus 

has always been on working alongside 
my officers to ensure the safety of our 
community, rather than enjoying the 
fireworks display.

This year, the fine for setting off any 
type of fireworks in Westchester will 
be $750.00, with zero tolerance for 
violations. This strict enforcement 
is necessary to protect the safety, 
property, and quality of life of those 
who do not wish to be disturbed by the 

loud explosions. Fireworks can scare 
pets, damage property, and start fires 
in fields and houses. There’s also a 
significant risk of personal injury.

We urge you to leave the fireworks 
to the professional shows being held 
in many other communities across 
Illinois, where they can be conducted 
safely and enjoyed by all for free.

Please respect our police officers 
who are dedicated to protecting 

everyone in Westchester and ensuring 
that everyone enjoys equal protection 
under the law. Our officers would also 
love to be at home celebrating this 
special holiday with their families. Let’s 
all work together to ensure a safe and 
enjoyable Fourth of July for everyone.

Sincerely,
Chief Daniel Babich 

REMINDER: Celebrate Responsibly July 4 – Avoid the $750 Fine
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Purpose of  This Effort
As part of the Village’s commitment 

to community improvements, capital 
infrastructure, and maintaining safe and 
reliable utility services, the Village President 
and Board of Trustees have approved 
adjustments to water and sewer utility rates, 
effective July 1, 2024. These adjustments 
are necessary due to two primary factors: 
aging infrastructure and the Lead Service 
Replacement Mandate.

 
How Does Water and Sewer Service 

Work?
The Village purchases water from 

the Broadview Westchester Joint Water 
Authority (BWJWA), who purchase water 
from the City of Chicago. The water 
purchased from the BWJWA is just for 
obtaining water for the Village. Once 
purchased, the Village is responsible for 
all costs to operate, maintain, repair, 
and, if needed, replace the water system 
infrastructure throughout the Village.

Furthermore, sanitary sewer treatment 
and stormwater runoff is handled by the 
Metropolitan Water Reclamation District 
of Greater Chicago (MWRD). While MWRD 
treats sewage and manages stormwater 
runoff downstream when it discharges 
into waterways, the Village, like the water 
system, is also responsible for all costs 
related to the sanitary and storm sewer 
systems throughout the Village.

 
Why is a Rate Increase Needed?
Utility Fund revenues can only be used 

to fund the operations, maintenance, 
and improvements of the Village’s Utility 
System. Our community is facing a 
pressing challenge of aging underground 
infrastructure, with a significant portion 
of our water mains (49%), storm sewers 
(27%), and sanitary sewers (60%) dating 
back to the 1920s-1930s. This century-
old infrastructure, over 75 miles of main 
in total, requires urgent attention and an 
ongoing improvement plan to ensure the 
continued delivery of safe and reliable 
water and sewer services to our residents. 
Funds received from increased utility rates 
support the capital improvements needed 
to bring this underground infrastructure 
up to date, reducing the frequency of 
service interruptions due to main breaks 
and emergency repairs. This improvement 
plan is anticipated to be a 20-year effort, 
and is estimated to cost approximately $120 
million.

 
What About Lead Water Services?
The Lead Service Replacement Act, 

mandated by the federal government, 
requires the identification and replacement 
of all lead service lines in our water system. 
This unfunded mandate reinforces the 
critical need for proactive investments in 
our infrastructure to uphold public health 
standards and meet regulatory obligations. 
Currently, there are approximately 1,000 

“resident-side” (from the outside valve to 
the water meter) lead water services, and 
approximately 3,600 “Village-side” (from 
the water main to the outside valve) lead 
water services throughout Westchester. 
Under this mandate, the Village must 
remove all lead services from the water 
system by 2044.

While municipalities have the option to 
devise a funding strategy that could entail 
individual residents bearing the burden 
of lead service line replacements, which 
can cost upwards of $15,000 per service 
line, the Village has instead chosen to 
incorporate and fund lead water service line 
replacements as part of these adjust utility 
rates. These utility rate adjustments enable 
the Village to absorb these costs as part of 
the overall underground infrastructure 
program, without separate additional cost 
to Village residents. This approach ensures 
that lead service line replacements are 
seamlessly integrated with the Village’s 
community-wide infrastructure projects, 
at more competitive rates due to utilizing 
economies of scale.

 
Utility Bill Impact 
The water usage rate will be $16.70 per 

1,000 gallons used, and the sewer usage 
rate will be $3.50 per 1,000 gallons used, 
which will take effect on July 1, 2024. These 
rates will be seen on the September utility 
bills, and water and sewer charges are 
billed in arrears. It is important to note that 
individual usage is notated on utility bills as 
units, where each unit equals 1,000 gallons. 
For example, if your utility bill says 5 units 
of water usage, that equates to 5,000 gallons 
used.

 This initial rate adjustment aims to 
prevent a deficit in the Village’s Utility Fund 
while a comprehensive professional study 
is conducted by a third-party consultant 
to determine the ongoing rate needed to 

continue funding underground capital 
infrastructure improvement in the future .

 In addition, historically, the Village has 
received higher costs to purchase water than 
what was charged to users. For example, in 
2023, the BWJWA received a 22.55% water 
rate increase to the cost of water purchased 
from the City of Chicago, which was passed 
on to the Village. In the same year, Village 
water rates increased 3%. This has resulted 
in costs outpacing revenues in the Villages 
Utility Fund.

 Estimates used in Village Staff analysis 
during the multiple meetings the 
Village Board reviewed and discussed 
recommendations for rate adjustments 
follow the EPA average individual 
consumption rate of 82 gallons per day. 
However, many Westchester residents 
use substantially less than 82 gallons 
per individual per day. As part of the 
communications and information about 
the rate adjustments, a utility bill calculator 
tool is available below. This calculator, 
along with additional information about 
the rate change, is available on the Village 
website so residents can enter their most 
recent usage from the May utility bills to see 
an estimate of their September utility bill.

Fortunately, the Village is transitioning to 
a new rubbish service hauler, SBC Waste 
Solutions, on July 1, which will be seen 
on the upcoming July utility bills. This 
transition will save residents approximately 
23.6% on the rubbish charge, partially 
offsetting the utility usage rate increases.

 
Alternative Funding to Address Capital 

Improvement
Village staff and consultants are extremely 

diligent in pursuing grants for projects to 
reduce the financial burden on Westchester 
residents and businesses. Due to this 
extreme effort, for the current fiscal year, 
the Village is receiving $4.3 million in capital 

project grant funding awards.
 Anytime a grant is available that the 

Village is even remotely eligible for, the 
Village applies for that grant. It is important 
to note that several grant opportunities 
require projects to be “shovel ready”, 
meaning if the grant is awarded, the project 
is already designed, engineered, and ready 
to be sent out to bid. As such, the Village 
tries to stay one construction season ahead 
of anticipated future projects so if a grant 
opportunity arises, the Village is more likely 
to obtain that grant.

 Unfortunately, a lot of the current grant 
and loan (with forgiveness) programs 
available for underground infrastructure 
have median household income (MHI) 
limits. Recently per the IEPA, the MHI 
for our area is $72,563, and Westchester’s 
MHI is $94,151. As such, the Village is 
frequently denied grant opportunities 
due to Westchester’s MHI exceeding grant 
eligibility requirements.

 
Overall Objective 
The fundamental objective of the Village 

remains to deliver safe and dependable 
services to our residents. Remember, from 
the day-to-day motions of turning on a 
faucet or flushing a toilet, to the sudden 
emergencies that require firefighting efforts, 
our goal is to ensure that these essential 
services are always readily available, 
without compromise.

 Your understanding and support are 
crucial as we work towards building a 
safer and more resilient community for 
generations to come.

 
For more information about the utility 

rate adjustments and infrastructure 
improvement projects, please feel free to 
contact the Village Administration at (708) 
345-0020.

Utility Rate Increase Begins July 1 – Overview & FAQs



JULY  2024      13

Village branch collection for July will be the week of 
the 8th – 12th  

August’s collection will be the week of August 5th – 
9th 

September’s collection will be the week of September 
9th – 13th 

The Public Works Department collects branches 
the first full working week of each month (April-
November) Please see the section map online for your 
collection day.

• All brush must be placed on the front parkway by 
7am on your designated collection day.

• Branches may be up to 7 feet in length and must 
be stacked with the butt ends facing the street in the 
same direction. 

• Dirt must be removed from any root balls. 
• Public Works Crews will only pass through 

a designated collection area once due to time, 
scheduling, and other workload responsibilities.

Landscapers & tree services are responsible for their 
own brush disposal.

NEW WASTE HAULER: S.B.C. Waste Solutions, Inc. – 
312-522-1115

• S.B.C. also collects yard waste on your regular 
collection day every week April – December.

• If your garbage, recycling, and/or yard waste was 
at the curb by 6am but was not collected by 6pm on 
your regular day, please call S.B.C. directly to report a 
missed collection.

• You may place two (2) large items that will not fit in 
your receptacle (couch, chair, table, etc.,) at the curb 
every week for collection. Please call S.B.C. directly to 
inform them of large items.

• S.B.C. will collect household hazardous waste and 
electronic waste (e-waste), at no additional charge, 
including household chemicals, automotive products, 
paint products, garden chemicals, universal materials, 
and swimming pool chemicals. This special collection 
must be pre-scheduled by calling 312-522-1115.

2024 Independence Day Holiday Garbage Schedule

There will be no garbage collection on Thursday, July 
4th - Independence Day

Thursday’s collection will be Friday, July 5th 
Friday’s collection will be Saturday, July 6th 
Monday, July 1st & Tuesday, July 2nd collection will 

remain the same

Street Parking Restrictions
Street maintenance parking restrictions are in effect. 

Please check the street signs at the ends of your block 
or check the Village website so you don’t receive a 
ticket! 

Westchester Tree Replacement Program
1.	 The Village has been planting trees on eligible 

parkways at no cost to the resident. This replacement 
program does not allow for residents to choose the 
species of tree planted, the location, the number 
of trees planted, nor are residents able to opt-out of 
having a tree planted in the Village parkway in front 
and/or side of their residence. Please call Public Works 
if you would like to request a tree be planted sooner 
rather than later in a parkway.

2.	 If you would prefer to choose the species of 
the tree to be planted, this can be achieved through 
the 50/50 program. The resident can choose the tree(s) 
from a list provided by the Village, and shares half of 
the cost of the tree(s) and planting with the Village. To 
request the list of 50/50 trees, please call the Public 
Works Department at 708-345-0041.

Westchester Sidewalk Replacement Program
The Village will replace public sidewalk trip hazards 

this fall. We also offer a 50/50 shared cost sidewalk 
replacement program if the public sidewalk in 
front and/or on the side of your residence is in poor 
condition, but does not qualify as a hazard. Please call 
Public Works at 708-345-0041 to have an evaluation 
done and to register for squares. Both programs are 
first come, first served. 

Village Watering Restrictions
There are water use restrictions in effect every year, 

May 15th to September 15th, from 
12pm to 6pm. This includes:

(1)	 Outdoor Watering/ Running Sprinkler(s)

(2)	 Cleaning Outdoor Surfaces
(3)	 Cleaning Vehicles
(4)	 Swimming Pool Filling

Outdoor water use during unrestricted hours (before 
12 p.m., after 6 p.m.) is allowed on even numbered 
days for residents with even numbered addresses, 
and on odd numbered days for residents with odd 
numbered addresses. If we have a dry summer, further 
restrictions may be necessary. 

Water Quality Data Report
The 2023 Water Quality Report is available online at 

www.bit.ly/westchester2023report.

PUBLIC WORKS
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PUBLIC WORKS - CONSTRUCTION NEWS
• Balmoral Ave. from Canterbury St. to Roosevelt Rd. is currently under construction for 

water main replacement with street reconstruction to follow.
• 2024 Street Resurfacing Program

•  2023 Green Alley Reconstruction 

• 2024 Alley Reconstruction Locations Map

• Wedgwood Dr. Bridge will be closed between Suffolk Ave and Norfolk Ave. for 
replacement.  The anticipated construction dates are JULY 15th 2024 through September 
15th 2024.

•  In-House Street Paving Phase I will occur in JULY on Manchester Ave between 
Canterbury St and Drury Lane, and on Suffolk Ave between Drury Lane and Dickens St

• In-House Street Paving Phase II will occur in September on Belleview Ave between 
Windsor Dr and Preston St, and on Carlisle St between Sunnyside Ave and JULYfair Ave
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A fascinating owner-operated digital 
print center right here in Westchester! 
Alisun Business Printing offers a 
consultative approach, giving your 
project personalized attention from 
concept to completion. We have 
a vested interest in helping your 
business succeed.

How Did Alisun Business Printing 
Start?

The partnership between Donna 
Erickson and Natalie Sweeney began 
when both owner-operators worked 
together at a franchise printer and 
bonded over years of being in the 
print and marketing industry. Donna 
Erickson said, “We wanted to make an 
opportunity for clients of all company 
sizes to have a partner that prioritizes 
your satisfaction and success, whether 
you are a two- or two-hundred-person 
operation.”

Alisun Business Printing originated 
when Donna and Natalie decided to 
branch out on their own as a small 
woman-owned business. “We aim to 
extend print services to all businesses 
seeking personalized assistance 
regardless of familiarity with print files 
and paper types. Our objective is to 
provide accessible tailored solutions 
to those who can benefit from a 
personalized approach, ensuring 
convenience and ease of use.” Alisun 
Business Printing was formed in 2015. 
The business name Alisun Business 
Printing was prompted as a tribute 
to their daughters, Alexandra and 
Madison. “We combined their names 
with a twist to form Alisun.”

Donna said, “Our main focus has 
always been on printed materials for 
all company sizes, including training 
manuals, brochures, business cards, 
and flyers. This has grown into many 
more unique product offerings from 
laser-etched name tags and directional 
signage to custom vinyl stickers.”

What Makes Their Business Unique?
Alisun Business Printing focuses 

on providing personal service. In 
the current market, it is easy to find 
online solutions for many products, 
but the downside is that the end 
user is responsible for all art and 
specifications. We review every order, 
checking artwork and working to 
ensure we know what clients are 
actually looking to achieve.

How Have Alisun Business Printing’s 

Services Evolved?
It was interesting to hear about how 

the services of Alisun Business Printing 
evolved. Donna Erickson mentioned 
that at the beginning, Alisun was 
focused on B2B offerings, but after 
spending time learning more about 
community needs, they now also offer 
B2C services such as announcements, 
invitations, and much more.

Why Westchester?
The attraction for Donna and Natalie 

to open Alisun Business Printing in 
Westchester in 2015 was that both 
Donna and Natalie were familiar with 
the area and had been doing a lot of 
business in neighboring communities. 
“After looking at a few options, we 
decided the layout of our current 
location best suited our needs and 
budget. We were able to expand into 
the suite next door after a year in 
business. One of the owner-operators 
also lives in the community. We have 
stayed in the Westchester area because 
our current location suits our layout 
and budget requirements.”

What Are the Biggest Changes in 
Recent Years?

Donna said that, in her opinion, the 
biggest changes in Alisun Business 
Printing over the last few years 
have been technology. “Our digital 
presses can help produce many more 
traditional items at a lower quantity 
and faster speed.”

What Challenges Are Faced?
Running a small business always 

comes with challenges. Donna and 
Natalie have faced various obstacles, 
such as staying current with rapidly 
evolving technology, managing 
operational costs, and competing 
with large online print services. 

Additionally, the COVID-19 pandemic 
posed significant challenges, 
including disruptions in supply chains 
and a temporary decline in demand 
for print services.

How Can Westchester Better 
Support Their Business?

We asked Donna and Natalie how 
Westchester can better support their 
business. The response was: “I think 
it’s important to keep business local 
whenever possible. An opportunity to 
keep all print and marketing material 
in the community could help make us 
all stronger together.”

What’s Next for Alisun Business 
Printing?

Currently, Alisun Business Printing 
is focused on maintaining our 
excellent service and deepening our 

connections within the neighborhood 
and surrounding areas. We aim to 
continue being a one-stop source 
for all print and marketing needs, 
offering great value and personalized 
attention.

Mission Statement for Alisun 
Business Printing

When you choose Alisun, you’re not 
just getting printing services; you’re 
getting personalized attention from 
start to finish. From eye-catching 
brochures and flyers to professional 
business cards, every client request 
is carefully reviewed by a live agent, 
ensuring that we fully understand 
your needs and can deliver the best 
possible results.

BUSINESS 
SPOTLIGHT
Presented by the Economic Development Committee
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Grow

Reduce Emissions & Save Money while Traveling

Summer travel season is upon us! Travel 
can bring so many wonderful benefits, 
but did you know travel also contributes 
8% of global greenhouse gas emissions, 
can burden natural resources, and 
harm wildlife? Transportation accounts 
for the largest environmental impact, 
producing nearly 50% of travel’s carbon 
emissions. In every choice along the 
journey (accommodations, dining, tours, 
souvenirs, etc.), there’s opportunity to 
minimize negative impacts…and it may 
even save you money along the way! 
Consider the tips below the next time you 
travel. 

Choosing a Destination and Packing
o	 Learn about the place you’re 

visiting. Understanding how your 
behaviors impact the local community 
can help you be a respectful visitor and 
reduce negative impacts.

o	 Look for accommodations, 
restaurants, tour guides, etc. that are 
proactive in reducing waste, minimizing 
emissions, and positively impacting the 
local community. 

o	 Pack reusables like water bottles, 
utensils, and tote bags to reduce waste. 

o	 Pack light. It lessens the 
weight on vehicles which reduces fuel 
consumption. 

Transportation
o	 Walk or Bike. Any human 

powered mode of transport is the best 
option whenever possible. Not only does 
it account for the lowest environmental 
impact, but it also has low-to-zero cost 
and is great exercise.  

o	 Train. When it comes to traveling 
farther distances, train travel accounts 
for the lowest greenhouse gas emissions. 
From Chicago, Amtrak travels to 46 states 
and parts of Canada. And countries 
around the world have robust and 
efficient train systems.  

o	 Bus. In general bus accounts 
for greater fuel emissions than train, but 
public transportation is always a more 
sustainable choice compared to car or 
airplane. 

o	 Car. When traveling by car, share 
a ride and choose electric whenever 
possible. 

o	 Air travel. When you must fly, 
fly non-stop as takeoff and landing use 
the most energy. Google Flights is one 
example of a website that shows the 
carbon emissions of flights so you can 
factor that into your booking choice. 
Public transport is a great way to get to 
and from an airport. Pace Bus travels from 
Westchester to both O’Hare and Midway 
Airports.

Before Leaving Home
o	 Unplug appliances and devices. 

Did you know electronics use energy even 
when turned off (i.e. TV, toaster, printer, 

etc.)? In addition to reducing energy use 
and saving money, unplugging reduces 
risk of fire.

o	 Turn air conditioning off or turn 
up the temperature to conserve energy

o	 Close blinds and drapes to keep 
your home cool 

o	 Lower water heater temperature 
or set it to vacation mode

o	 Set light timers to protect the 
home and ensure lights aren’t on all day

Learn any sustainability tips during your 
travels? Implement them at home and 
share what you’ve learned with friends 

and family. For questions on this article, 
email me at kroberg@westchester-il.gov. 

Kari Roberg has twenty years of 
experience working in the tourism 
industry with a focus on leveraging 
community voices, research, and 
encouraging sustainable practices 
that respect local cultures and natural 
resources. She holds a master’s degree in 
Community Resources and Development 
from Arizona State University and a 
bachelor’s degree in Recreation, Sport and 
Tourism from the University of Illinois 
Urbana-Champaign.

By Kari Roberg, Commissioner  
GROW Ecological Commission
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Water Qualit y Report
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